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Jessica Kristy, MPH 
Director of Health 
September 2024 

 

Miscellaneous 
Two new interns, Emily Simmons and Emilija Griceviciute, both started in September and will be under my supervision 
through the end of December working on various projects and supporting several initiatives. Both Emily and Emilija 
are MPH students at the University of Bridgeport.  
 
NACCHO 
On September 26th, I attended the National Association of County and City Health Official’s (NACCHO’s) Monthly All-
Local Health Organizations Call, which is a standing meeting meant to build connections across the Local Health 
Official community and connect local health department leaders with federal decision-makers. Each month local 
health department leaders will discuss updates on guidance and initiatives from CDC, FDA, and other federal partners 
and hear timely updates to support your work in the community. 
 
Earlier in the month, with encouragement by the Section Chief of the CT DPH Office of Preparedness and Response, 
I accepted an invitation to serve as the Connecticut representative on the National Association of County and City 
Health Officials (NACCHO) Preparedness Policy Advisory Group (PPAG). The PPAG plays an essential role in shaping 
NACCHO’s policy positions, ensuring they align with the needs and interests of local health departments across the 
country. By participating in the PPAG, over the next two years I will collaborate with a diverse group of public health 
leaders to address pressing policy issues, share best practices, and provide recommendations that strengthen the 
nation's ability to prepare for and respond to public health emergencies. I feel honored to represent our state at the 
national level. 
 
CT Association of Directors of Health (CADH) 
Positions held: Member; Elected to Board of Directors; Emergency Preparedness Committee Chair; Advocacy Committee Member 
 
The CT Association of Directors of Health continues to co-host statewide local health calls with DPH. The CADH Board 
of Directors meetings are held monthly; this month’s meeting was on September 17th. I held a CADH Emergency 
Preparedness Committee meeting on September 27th. 
 
de Beaumont Foundation 40 Under 40 in Public Health 
I attended a virtual meeting with the 40 Under 40 cohort on September 24th. The webinar featured Dr. Desiree 
Strickland, Founder of The Public Health Club, a membership platform providing public health professionals with 
community and consulting opportunities. The second speaker was 40 Under 40 alumni Dr. Jovanni Spinner of Beacon 
Public Health who released a guide on public health entrepreneurship.  
 

Inclusion, Diversity, Equity, and Anti-Racism (IDEA) Committee 
Paulina continues to chair the IDEA committee. Amy Durand has stepped down from the committee; Lisa Trupp and 
Vanessa Lopez have joined. The committee reviewed the results of the internal IDEA Assessment and found that NVHD, 
on average, falls into the “Getting There” category by the metrics of the assessment (“Strongly Agree” to “Strongly 
Disagree” in response to questions centered around adhering to values of inclusion, diversity, equity and antiracism).  
 
In honor of Hispanic Heritage month, which is observed September 15th to October 15th, the committee decided to create 
a social media post highlighting notable public health figures of Hispanic origin and share a Spanish-language community  
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resource guide on social media. The committee also discussed possibly arranging a Spanish-language flu clinic with Griffin 
Hospital.  
 
Each month, the IDEA committee features one term or concept from NVHD’s IDEA Glossary as the “IDEA of the Month” 
in order to better acquaint staff with the contents of the glossary; the term is also featured in NVHD’s monthly 
newsletter.  
 September’s “Idea of the Month” was “Hispanic/Latina/Latino/Latinx”. Please see definitions and explanations 

below: 
 
“Hispanic and Latina/Latino are often used interchangeably in the U.S. to describe the ethnic identity of people 
with Latin American or Spanish ancestry. The terms Latino/Latina gained popularity in the 1990s in both U.S. 
government data collection and popular discourse because it was deemed more inclusive of Indigenous and 
African descendants in the Latin American continent, and it does not center Spanish descent or language 
fluency. Latinx is a newer term that also describes people who are of or relate to Latin American origin or 
descent. It is a gender-neutral and nonbinary alternative to Latina/Latino. Of note, many Hispanic, 
Latina/Latino/Latinx members prefer to identify using other terms including national origin. Preferred terms 
vary regionally. Best practice is to consult the specific communities involved in discussion to ask their 
preference.” 
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Quality Improvement  
Carissa has taken over as Chair of the QI Committee. A new QI project is in the process of being developed. The new 
project will be a Reconstruction of the Temporary Event Process. Carissa and I have re-opened our “Quick QI” project 
of evaluating and improving our billing and payment tracking for flu vaccines. 
 

Workforce Development 
Lisa continues to chair the NVHD Workforce Development Committee. Staff continue to work on completing the 
required two online training courses this quarter. The monthly staff meeting was held on September 5th. 
 

Air Quality and Climate Change 
I attended an EcoAmerica Climate Ambassador webinar on 9/10 featuring Linda B. Jackson who presented “Five Steps 
to Effective Climate Communication—Climate Change Health Impacts and Advocacy Strategies” on behalf of 
ACESWorld. 
 
Grant: EPA Air Quality Monitoring Grant 
Status: Awaiting Approved Revised Budget and Sub-Contract from CT DPH; Budget Revision submitted 
Phase: Training and Planning Meetings Spring & Summer 2024; Expected Contract in Fall 2024 
 

Naugatuck Valley Overdose Prevention & Education (NOPE) Program 
Grant: Academic Detailing on Opioids Safety (ADOPS) 
Status: Contract Executed with CT Department of Mental Health and Addiction Services (DMHAS) 
 
We continue to promote safe medication usage and disposal. Lisa continues to attempt recruitment to Academic 
Detailing sessions with providers / pharmacists. This grant will conclude at the end of September. 
 
Grant: Overdose Data to Action: Limiting Overdose through Collaborative Actions in Localities (OD2A) 
Status: Sub-contract Executed with New Haven Health Department 
 
We have interviewed a pool of great candidates for the two Opioids Prevention Navigator positions. Carissa and 
Deepa Joseph, Milford Health Department’s Director of Health joined me on the hiring panel. I hope the two offers 
will be accepted and staff onboarded for mid-October. I have been attending the monthly OD2A partners meeting 
with the other participating local health departments as well as one-on-one meetings with New Haven Health 
Department. Since we did not have our Navigators hired yet and I had other commitments, Vanessa attended a two-
day Rover training in New Haven, with the other grant recipients, as my proxy. The training was facilitated by the CT 
Harm Reduction Alliance.  

 
Public Health Emergency Preparedness (PHEP) 
The PHEP & MRC Coordinator position has been posted. As applications come in, I will have a better idea of when 
interviews will be scheduled.  
 
I was invited by CT DPH to participate and provide feedback for a new/pilot Public Health Incident Command System 
training, which was developed by the National Center for Disaster Preparedness at Columbia University. The training 
was held virtually on September 4th from 9am-2pm. 
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Emergency Responses 
We responded to, and are now in the recovery phase, of the devastating flash flood event that occurred on August 
18th. An After-Action Report and Improvement Plan will be submitted to the CT DPH and the Division of Emergency 
Management and Homeland Security. Lisa and I provided mosquito dunks, cleaning supplies, safe medication disposal 
pouches, COVID-19 test kits and health education materials at the Recovery Center operation hosted by the American 
Red Cross at the Naugatuck YMCA on Thursday, September 5th from 2-7pm.  
 

    
 
NVHD has partnered with York Analytical Laboratories to provide discounted private well testing. Kits are available for 
pick up at the NVHD office during business hours.  
 
I also worked with the Store Manager of the Warby Parker eye wear store in New Haven to get 12 virtual gift cards for 
residents who were impacted by the flood. The gift cards are valued at $95 each, with their donation totaling $1,140. 
They are being distributed on a first come, first serve basis. Individuals should email me (jkristy@nvhd.org) if they 
need/want a gift card. 
 
ESF 8: Public Health & Medical Services, Chair 
I facilitated the Region 5 ESF 8 meetings on September 6th. I attended the Region 2 REPT Steering Committee meeting 
on September 20th.  
 
Medical Reserve Corps 
DPH Office of Public Health Preparedness and Response (DPH OPHPR) continues to hold monthly MRC office hours. I 
attended the National MRC Program September Town Hall meeting on September 12th. The topics included a NACCHO 
Brief on the MRC National Summit in Chicago (Barbara attended), FY25 Budget Brief, MRC Reporting and Site Changes,  
as well as other announcements. While we have CT DPH reporting requirements, we are also mandated to report 
activities to the Federal program.  Compliance with this is also a requirement to be eligible for NACCHO funding.  
 
 
 

mailto:jkristy@nvhd.org


Board of Directors 
Monthly Public Health Report: September 2024 

Page 10 of 17 
  

 
 
 
 
CT Healthcare Coalition (HCC)  
Public Health Representative & Voting Member; Elected to the Executive Committee 
 
I attended the CT HCC Executive Committee meeting on September 18th. The main objectives of the meeting were to 
review and approve funding for project applications as well as sponsorships for individuals to attend the national HCC 
conference in Orlando in December.  
 
I virtually attended the Region 5 Long-Term Care Mutual Aid Plan Annual Full-Scale Exercise on September 27th. The 
Region 5 Long-Term Care Coordinating Center is Complete Care at Glendale, where some participants were in person. 
We were able to demo the new online dashboard, ProtectAdvisr, that has replaced the LTC-MAP platform. This web-
based platform allows real-time access for hospitals and long-term care facilities to report their statuses and censuses, 
provides an all-hazards planning data gap analysis (resources available or needed), document library, etc. 
 
ELC Grant: Surveillance & Outbreak Response Team (SORT) 

• COVID-19 – Status: Endemic Response 
o An endemic means a disease is spreading in a community at normal or expected levels 

• Mpox – Status: Response - Surveillance for cases and dissemination of education 
• Flu, RSV, and Pertussis – Surveillance for cases and dissemination of education 
• H5N1 Bird Flu – Status: Monitoring; low public health risk 

o Please visit the CDC webpage dedicated to H5N1 Bird Flu updates here: 
https://www.cdc.gov/flu/avianflu/avian-flu-summary.htm. 

 
The following update is provided by Paulina:  

 
As the respiratory virus season has begun, the ELC team received a large amount of requests for an NVHD-branded 
Respiratory Virus Guidance poster; Paulina completed the design and the posters will be printed in October, after which 
they will be distributed to community partners to display.  
 
The 2024 Public Health Art Contest has closed; Beatriz is reviewing submissions and will facilitate staff voting and 
coordinate the prize giveaways for the winners. The winning artwork will be featured on promotional postcards to be 
mailed out to Valley residents reminding recipients to get their flu shot.  
 
COVID-19 test kit requests continue to come in from residents and community partners; the ELC team will ramp up the 
distribution effort to community partners as we move into the holiday season.  
 
Beatriz has attended multiple community outreach events, distributing COVID-19 test kits and educational flyers; in 
September, she attended events such as food shares, the Naugatuck Senior Health Fair, and story time at Howard 
Whittemore Library in Naugatuck. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

https://www.cdc.gov/flu/avianflu/avian-flu-summary.htm
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Table 1. Adult Case Statistics (18+) 
 August September  

Total Cases & Contacts Managed 75 67 
Attempted Contact: Letters Mailed 43 44 

 

Table 2. Youth and Teen Case Statistics (0-17) 
 August September 

Total Cases & Contacts Managed 10 11 
Attempted Contact: Letters Mailed 7 9 

 
*Please note that “Total Cases & Contacts Managed” also includes reports of self-tests originating from various sources 
such as schools, childcare centers, congregate living facilities, etc. and as such do not always come with contact 
information and/or do not always warrant further follow-up by NVHD staff.   
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COMMUNITY HEALTH SERVICES 

Carissa Caserta, MPH  
Assistant Director  
September 2024 

 

Community Health Improvement Plan (CHIP) 

Jess, Lisa T., Kristie and I continue to work on CHIP initiatives and attend monthly meetings. We have begun discussing 
the process for the next CHIP which will start next year after the new health assessment is released. 

Community Health Assessment: The Valley Index (CHA) 

Lisa and I continue to collaborate with the CHA Steering/Planning Committee, which also includes the Executive Director 
of the Valley Council for Health and Human Services, Griffin Hospital, and the Valley Community Foundation. DataHaven 
was hired by NVHD, utilizing grant funding, to conduct the Well-Being Survey, which is one piece of data that is included 
in The Index. We expect to get the raw data in Fall. 

 
Community Health Programs 
NVHD finally received the Preventive Health and Human Services Block Grant contract! This will fund all of our 
programming for August 1, 2024, through 2029 (books, materials, incentives, etc.) and will offset salary for Lisa Trupp 
and me. All programming has been completed for this year and will restart in January. 
 
A Matter of Balance 
A Matter of Balance program ended at the Naugatuck Senior Center on 9/24/24 with 8 participants.   

 
LiveWell with Diabetes Self-Management Program (DSMP) 
We have started to develop a one-hour Diabetes education session that has been asked for by a few organizations such as, 
the Valley Social Club and Hutt Houting.  Lisa T. and Kristie will be offering that one-hour session soon! 
 
LiveWell with Chronic Pain Self-Management Program (CPSMP) 
A CPSMP program ended at the Ansonia Senior Center with 7 participants.  
 
Mental Health Programs  
Lisa attended a virtual Region 5 Suicide Advisory Board meeting which is now one of the Block Grant deliverables.   
 

Mental Health First Aid (MHFA) 
Lisa and Liz (from East Shore District Health Department) hosted a two-night Mental Health First Aid training and 15 
people attended and were certified. 

 
Lead Poisoning Prevention Program 
Lead case management continues to grow and is being completed by Lisa daily.  There continues to be in increase in 
lead on-site inspections and epidemiological investigations done by several of our staff. 
 

Immunization Grants & Clinical Services 
Immunization Action Plan (IAP) Grant Program 
IAP: Elizabeth completed 3 IQIP visits at 3 pediatric offices throughout her territory.  She also attended the Annual 
Influenza Conference with Kristie, Carissa and Vanessa. 
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CDC Immunization Grant:  

September Outreach Events Summary  
 

Howard Whittmore Public Library 
NVHD Storytime & Art 

Beatriz and Vanessa hosted a table at the library in hopes of collecting flu-r  
art from the children.  
 

Shelton Public Schools 
Back to School  

Vanessa arranged for Beatriz to attend the Derby Public Library 
children's department. Beatriz provided immunization information to 
families while they attended story time. 
 

The Abundant Life Ministries, LLC. 
CT Foodshare 

Vanessa and Beatriz attended the Abundant Life Ministries, LLC biweekly 
food pantry giveaway, they provided the community with NVHDs 
upcoming Flu clinic schedule, and important information for keeping safe 
during the upcoming respiratory virus season. 
 

Griffin Passenger Safety Clinic 
National Car Seat Safety Awareness Month 

Vanessa attended the monthly car seat 
check hosted by Griffin. Every month is 
special, but this month was a bit different 
because it is nationally recognized as car 
seat safety awareness month. News 8 
was in attendance to highlight the 
importance of Griffin's car seat 
giveaway/check and Community 
Partnership.  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

American Lung Association 
Influenza Conference 
 

Vanessa, Carissa, Kristie, and Elizabeth attended the annual conference 
that is held each year in the fall with a focus on adult vaccinations. The 
conference is aimed at health professionals, health educators and mass 
immunizers, the conference focuses on key findings from the previous flu 
season, vaccination recommendations, trending infectious disease topics 
and more. 

Salvation Army 
Food Pantry Giveaway  

Vanessa attended the Salvation Army's weekly food pantry giveaway, she 
provided NVHDs upcoming Flu clinic schedule, and important information 
for keeping safe during the upcoming respiratory virus season.  
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Translation:  
The month of September was busy due to the need for vaccine catch-up for children on their back-to-school immunizations, 
Vanessa assisted Kristie with translating from Spanish to English and vice versa. Vanessa also translated for various other 
staff.  
 
Clinical Services 
In September, Kristie provided 41 vaccines to children and 1 college student in the Valley.   
 
Flu clinics have begun!  Our first clinic was at the Senator Kelley Health Fair at the Shelton Senior Center on 9/28/24.  
We provided 20 flu vaccines at the fair.  A list of scheduled clinics is below. 
 
Infection Prevention & Control (IPC) & Healthcare-Associated Infections & Antimicrobial Resistance (HAI-AR) 
DPH continues to host a monthly meeting with the CT DPH HAI-AR staff and local health departments/districts 
building capacity in Infection Prevention & Control (IPC). DPH continues to host monthly meetings related to prevention 
and control. The June topic was on the National Safety Health Network and July was focused on Tuberculosis.  Lynn 
Sosa, CT Director of Infectious Disease, discussed the new Tuberculosis guidance that we will be following from now 
on.  There have been some changes based on discharge from the hospital and specimen collection.   
 
Tuberculosis (TB) 
Kristie continues to monitor two residents with Tuberculosis.  
 

Miscellaneous 
CPHA 
Lisa attended a CT Public Health Association Health Education Committee meeting where she planned a lunch and 
learn that will be led by NVHD staff regarding respiratory viruses in the Fall on 10/18/24.  The CPHA annual meeting 
will be held this year on 11/18/24 and many of Community Health staff will be in attendance. 
 
Annual Influenza Conference 
Kristie, Elizabeth, Vanessa and I attended the Annual Influenza Conference hosted by the American Lung Association 
and CT Adult Immunization Coalition.  This conference has several speakers related to updated vaccinations, overviews 
of any new viruses, and educational information. 
 
Fall Fairs and Festivals 
Lisa and Bea attended the Annual Naugatuck Senior Health and 
Wellness Fair and Senator Kelley’s Health Fair at the Shelton Senior 
Center, and provided educational materials and giveaways, such as, 
masks, COVID tests and more. One of our new interns Emilija also 
attended the fair at the Shelton Senior Center. 
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Flu Clinic Schedule 
 

9/23/2024 9am-12pm Senator Kelly Fair - Shelton Senior Center 
10/2/2024 9-11am Caspari Paper Company 
10/2/2024 2:30-5pm Naugatuck Board of Ed, Naugatuck High 
10/3/2024 2-4pm Derby High School, 75 Chatfield St, Derby, CT 06418 
10/3/2024 9-12:30pm Beacon Falls Schools, Woodland High & Laurel Ledge, 57 N. Main St., Beacon Falls 
10/4/2024 9-11am Naugatuck Senior Center, 300 Meadow St, Naugatuck, CT 06770 
10/7/2024 11-1pm UConn Waterbury Campus 
10/7/2024 4-6pm Ansonia PreK - Prendergast, 59 Finney St., Ansonia 
10/8/2024 9-11am Hutt Housing Naugatuck 
10/8/2024 3-5pm Seymour High School, 2 Botsford Rd, Seymour,  
10/9/2024 9:30-11:30am Shelton Senior Center, 81 Wheeler St., Shelton 
10/9/2024 2-4pm Shelton City Hall, 54 Hill St Shelton  
10/10/2024 2-5pm Ansonia High School, 20 Pulaski Hwy, Ansonia 
10/11/2024 9:30-11:30am Ansonia Senior Center, 65 Main St., Ansonia 
10/15/2024 10am-1pm Seymour Community Center, 20 Pine Street, Seymour 
10/16/2024 9-11am Beacon Falls Senior Center 
10/16/2024 4-6:30pm Irving & St. Mary St. Michael Schools, Derby 
10/22/2024 11-1pm UConn Waterbury Campus 
10/22/2024 3-5:30pm Shelton High School - Cafeteria, 120 Meadow St., Shelton 
10/23/2024 3-5pm Bradley School, 155 David Humphrey Rd, Derby 
10/24/2024 3-5pm Naugatuck Early Childhood Preschool, 28 Central Ave, Naugatuck 
10/29/2024 12:30-2:30pm Derby Senior Center 
10/29/2024 4-6pm Julia Day Nursery School, Ansonia 
10/30/2024 8:30-10:30am Turner Construction, Shelton 
10/30/2024 1-3pm Seymour Housing - Callahan House/Nora Birch 
11/12/2024 9:30-11:30am Shelton Senior Center, 81 Wheeler St., Shelton 
11/13/2024   Christ Church Food Pantry Ansonia 
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ENIRONMENTAL HEALTH SERVICES 

Melanie Dokla, BS, RS  
Assistant Director  
September 2024 

 

Food Service Establishments 
Sanitarians continue to conduct seasonal inspections for itinerant vendors (food truck/trailers), concession stands at 
sporting events and temporary events.  
 
We also continue to conduct routine inspections, plan views, and inspections for food service establishments that are 
new or changing ownership. 
 
A total of 56 (48 last year) temporary event inspections were conducted.  
 
Glenda Buenaventura, per diem food inspector, continued to assist in conducting food service inspection after hours 
and on the weekend up to 20 hours a week, as needed.  
 

Body Care 
The deadline for the renewal of all existing Body Care permits was September 30th. Reminder phone call was sent out 
via The Voice Reach System on September 24th.  As of this today (October 1, 2024) 20 (30 last year) applications are still 
pending.  Beginning October 1st, a late fee of $20/day will be assessed for all applications that miss the expiration. If 
applications and fees are not received by October 8th the business will be ordered to close immediately.    
 
The inspectors are conducting annual inspections of the salons as the applications are received and processed.  Staff 
continues to conduct plan views and inspections for body care establishments that are new or changing ownership. 
 

Subsurface Sewage Disposal Systems (SSDS)  
Staff continue to conduct SSDS inspections, B-100 visits, soil testing, B-100 plan reviews, new SSDS plans reviews, and 
issue permits to construct/discharge.  
 
Laurel continues to train staff in the SSDS program. 

 
Housing Complaints 
Environmental staff continues to investigate housing code violations and complaints.  

 
Public Pools 
36 outdoor / seasonal public swimming pool inspections and follow-up inspections were completed. 
 

Lead  
An on-site inspection is conducted by NVHD staff when a child under the age of 6 has a blood level >5 ug/dL but < 10 
ug/dL (effective 1/1/2024).  
 
A comprehensive inspection is conducted by NVHD staff when a child under the age of 6 has a blood lead level >10 ug/dL.  
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Miscellaneous  
On September 19th, Amanda Michaud attended the 3rd Annual Joint Meeting Sponsored by the CT Building Officials 
Association, the CT fire Marshals Association, and the CT Association of Housing Code Enforcement Officials, Inc. at 
Saint Clements Castle in Portland. The full day agenda focused on three main topics: Safety, Connection and 
Deescalation, Responding to Severe Hoarding Cases, and Administrative Search Warrants. 
 
 
Emergency Reponses 

                Date/Time                            Location                                  Description of Event 
1. 9/6 50 Lorann Drive, Naugatuck  Hoarding situation 
2. 9/8 Big Y, Naugatuck Electrical fire in Deli 
3. 9/27 Nardelli’s, Naugatuck  Mold  

 
Temporary Events After-Hours 
 

1. 9/8 St. Michael’s Village Green Fair, Naugatuck 
2. 9/20 Harvest Moon Festival, Naugatuck 
3. 9/22 Pumpkin Festival, Seymour 
4. 9/28 Harvest Festival, Ansonia 
5. 9/28 Naugatuck Fall Festival, Naugatuck 
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